ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 4th March 2013 in the Village School at 7:30 pm


PRESENT: 

Cllr L Wilson (Chairman), Cllr A Bush, Cllr M Colvey, Cllr J Dyball, Cllr I Maitland, Cllr R Miller, Cllr K Norris, Cllr J Taylor and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk). No members of the public were in attendance.  
1. APOLOGIES: There were none.   
2. Declarations of pecuniary Interest; and consideration of requests for Special Dispensations under Section 33 of the Localism Act 2011.

 There were none. 
3. minutes of the meeting held on 7th January 2013 
The minutes of the meeting on Monday 7th January were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
4. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 9, 1st November – Memorial tree for Twinning Association. Although the Twinning Association plaque has now been installed it was noted that capitalisation of the Association’s title is incorrect. Action: Parish Clerk to order a replacement plaque.  
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium viewpoint Cllr Colvey reported that the viewpoint plaques have now been made.  

Minute 6, 9th January 2012. Contact Churches Fire Security for a quotation for Fire Risk Assessment regular reviews. The Parish Clerk reported that the annual check of fire equipment etc has been carried out by Churches Fire Security. DISCHARGED.  
Minute 8, 2nd July 2012 – Play area inspection report. An update was provided on the items reported at the last meeting. 

· Loose fixings to bench near rec play area. 
· Gap at edge of skatepark platform. Safety Inspection sub-committee to consider the level of risk and the merits of infilling this with gravel. 
· Foxhills Play Area – Spiral slide – exposed fitting end to be made safe. 
· Foxhills Play Area – missing bolt caps on cradle swings. 
· These matters have been reported to the village handyman, suppliers and contractors for attention as indicated above. DISCHARGED  

Minute 10, 2nd July 2012 – local contracting for cutting of roadside grass verges in the “urban” parts of the village. It was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that overgrown roadside verges in prominent village locations should be dealt with on an ad hoc basis by an established local contractor. 
5. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park – 
(i) Dogs on the recreation ground: Cllr Norris reported that the planned meeting with the PDC Dog Warden had been postponed. The meeting is to be re-arranged. 
(ii) Play area project: Cllr Miller reported on a second quotation received for the fence. He indicated that he would circulate this to all Cllrs.It was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council to go ahead in principle with a fence around the whole of the Rocket Park play area – primarily due the problem with dogs. The decision on the choice of supplier is to be made at the March Full Council meeting. Action : Parish Clerk to add to the agenda of this meeting. 
 (iii) Fields in Trust registration: Cllr Norris commented that it had been established that the deadline for FIT dedication is 2/6/13. It was noted that Cllr Bush has a source of the required copy documents from the Scouts and the Sports Club. It was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that the FIT dedication will cover the whole of the recreation field playing areas, but excluding the Sports Club Pavilion, Scout hut and car park.  
Row Park Paddock – Nothing to report. 
Allotments – Discussion took place on a request from the Allotment Society for the council to consider extending the car parking area. It was agreed to respond to this request by refusing it on the grounds that:

1. There is no evidence that the existing car parking area is regularly / frequently full.

2. During spells of dry weather (i.e. when the allotments are busiest) it is possible for plot holders on the new field to park on the track ways. Indeed, some were left extra wide for this purpose.

3. Covering an additional area with hard core will render more ground permanently unsuitable for conversion to allotments in the future, so such a move is neither “green” nor does it serve the primary goal of allotment provision.  
Memorial Green / War Memorial – Nothing to report.   
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – The Parish Clerk reported on correspondence he had received from the Churchwarden querying two damaged gravestones. It was noted that one (a cross) has been laid on the ground for several years and the damage is evidently not recent. The other is a very old flat stone with no ground anchor which is now lying flat. This also appears to be the effect of time and weather as there is no sign of impact damage. The Churchwarden also commented on tree cuttings on Church Walk. This has been reported to a local contractor to remove.  
Club Hall – It was reported that the visit from a representative of DCC Children’s services had been very positive. The representative indicated support for the Scouts project.  
Hedges and Ditches – It was noted that the ditch on Wareham Rd opposite Burbidge Close had been cleared.  
Foxhills Open Space – The Parish Clerk commented on a report from the Village Handyman about a missing bearing liner on the Basket Swing. A replacement is to be requested from the equipment supplier. Action: Parish Clerk to contact the play equipment company accordingly.  

MUGA – Nothing to report. 
Village Centre Project – Nothing to report. 
Footpaths – It was noted that Church Walk is currently in poor condition due to the erosion of the surface as a result of water flowing down it. As DCC are already aware of this, a member of the public who had complained about it was asked to contact DCC to add weight to the earlier report already made by the Parish Council. 
It was reported that DCC’s public consultation on the adoption of Jubilee Walk has been published. 

It was also reported that the new pavement dropped kerbs in the village have been marked up by DCC for attention.  

Other Open Spaces

Nothing to report. 
6. WAREHAM RD / SCHOOL CROSSING UPDATE. 

The Parish Clerk referred to a letter from Debbie Ward, DCC Chief Executive, dated 4th February in response to the Clerk’s letter to DCC requesting a “Safety Audit” for Deans Drove. This request had been originally suggested by Ms Ward as a result of earlier correspondence with Annett Brooke MP. Ms Ward’s letter of 4th Feb incorrectly assumed that Andrew Brown of DCC Highways Dept had been in touch to arrange for the audit. In a subsequent conversation with the Parish Clerk, Mr Brown acknowledged that this issue needs to be examined holistically – i.e. taking into account work already underway by Rob Camp regarding the school crossing patrol, driver behaviour, parent parking and traffic congestion on Wareham Road at beginning and ending of the school day.  Mr Brown was unable to offer any immediate suggestions for solution to this ongoing problem. 
7. DOG BIN REQUEST - FOOTPATH BETWEEN LANDERS REACH AND PRIOR WALK

CARRIED OVER – subject to monitoring of the problem. Action: Cllr Norris to obtain a list of Lytchett Matravers Dog Bins from PDC. 
8. FOOTPATH – FOXHILLS OPEN SPACE / DEANS DROVE

Cllr Dyball referred to a communication from Mr Bird of PDC. Concern was expressed at Mr Bird’s remark that the Parish Council will be required to pay for the path construction and its ongoing maintenance, yet the Council will be considered not be the owner of the path as this will evidently stay with PDC. 
It was agreed by a majority to RECOMMEND acceptance of the quotation for clearance and construction of the path and fence from Messrs Honeybun. This recommended acceptance is subject to clarification on the matter of the ownership of the path, and that funding is put in place. 
9. CONDITION OF CLUB HALL CAR PARK

The council reviewed the previous discussions and decision on this subject. It was agreed to take no further action at this time.  
10. CORRESPONDENCE 
There was none. 

11. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
· Cllr Colvey remarked on the proliferation of “A” boards on the land adjacent to Tescos. 

· Cllr Maitland provided an update on the work of the group planning the Village Fayre. He indicated that he would circulate a bullet point report for all Cllrs.  The group have requested a grant from the Parish Council of £500 towards cost of insurances. It is RECOMMENDED that the Full Council consider this. 

The meeting closed at 9:20pm
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